
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S  O F   M E E T I N G  
Minutes of a  MEETING of the Parish Council held at the village hall on Thursday, November 2, 2017 at 7.30pm 
Present:

Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Eayrs, Young, Dawson, Gillbanks



Holdsworth, & Riley.

In attendance:
Cty Cllr Peter Downes, Jacob Jaarsma (HDC Planning)




& Clerk
2017/2017
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from District Cllrs Boddington & West
2017/2018
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


Jacob Jaarsma spoke about the current situation with planning law, 


specifically in relation to the recent approval of the contentious application in 

Apple Close.  He explained how permitted development can affect decisions, 

the recently published draft Local Plan to 2036 and CIL payments.  Various 

questions were raised and answered.  All agreed it was a very informative 

session and the Chairman thanked him for attending.  Mr Jaarsma left the 

meeting.
2017/2019
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2017/2020
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


October 5th,  2017 and to also sign the Minutes dated September


7th, 2017


Both sets of Minutes were approved and signed.
2017/2021
Matters Arising from Minutes dated October 5, 2017 (information 


only)


The Chairman asked if the cheques, missing from the previous meeting 


because the Clerk was unwell, had been signed and distributed.  Cllr 


Gatward confirmed that they had.
2017/2022
District & County Councillor Reports
Cambridgeshire County Councillor report to The Offords Parish Council,                             November 2nd, 2017
a. The main issue discussed at the most recent Full Council meeting on October 17th was the proposed closure of 19 out of 40 Children’s Centres in order to save £1 million from a previous budget of £5 million. The amended proposal was to save £900k rather than £1 million and this slight change arose from the pressure applied from a petition of over 3,000 signatures and responses to the CCC consultation. The claim that a similar service can be provided at a much lower cost was debated for nearly four hours with some very telling and moving witness statements from the public. In the end the proposals were voted through with the Conservatives voting for and Lib Dem, Labour and Independents voting against. I will bring with me to the meeting copies of the key page in the documents provided to councillors.
b. The government announced its new National Funding Formula for schools on September 14th.  I will be attending briefings on this between writing this report and attending the meeting so I will give a brief verbal up-date.
c. The ‘Business Planning’ process for the next financial year is starting and I will try to keep the parish council informed of the service reductions that can be expected as government grant to local government continues to drop and the government continues to impose a cap on council tax increases and vacillates on its previous idea of allowing councils to retain the business rates levied in their area. The Council aims to make savings in 18-19 of £35 million on top of the £215 million saved since 2011. The ruling group is briefing extensively on
i.  the unfairness of the national grant distribution mechanism
ii. The growing demographic demand
iii. How it proposes to ‘transform’ services to meet the demand but in different ways.
At the moment the ruling group is proposing to raise council tax by the permitted 2 % for adult social services but not by the extra 2% for other services.
Even the extra 2% would not go very far in solving the council’s funding problems but would at least provide just over £5 million extra to invest in roads, libraries and children’s services, for example.

Specifically re The Offords

I will be seeing the CCC Transport Officer tomorrow (Friday) in relation to the reliability and adequacy of bus services for The Offords. 
Peter Downes, November 2nd, 2017
2017/2023
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes


2023.1

To Accept the Financial Information 





The Financial Information was accepted



2023.2

To approve and sign the balance sheets dated October 5th 



and November 2nd.




The two Balance Sheets were approved and signed



2023.3

To review FR&GP Meeting – Budget/Precept




Cllr Dawson reviewed the meeting.

Minutes of a meeting of the Finance, Risk & General Purposes Committee held in the Church Rooms, Offord Darcy on Monday, October 23rd, at 7.45pm on Monday, October 23, 2017.

Present:
Cllrs Dawson, Weitzel, Young, Gatward, Gillbanks, Eayrs, 

Riley & Clerk
Open Forum

No public present

The Chairman of the Parish Council opened the meeting and presided over the first item.
2017/01
Election of Chairman


Proposed:
Cllr Young



Seconded:
Cllr Eayrs



That Cllr Dawson be elected as Committee Chair for a further year



Agreed Unanimously



Cllr Dawson accepted the nomination. 

Cllr Dawson presided over the remainder of the meeting.
2017/02
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllr Holdsworth
2017/03
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None

2017/04
RFO’s Financial Report

The Clerk’s financial report had been circulated to all councilors before the meeting and was used a base for budget discussions.  All current outgoings were within budgeted amounts.
2017/05
Financial Regulations – Quotation Level before 3 quotes are needed.

It was agreed to review the regulations to make a change to the quotation level which was now very much out of date.  It was proposed that this be raised from £1000 to £2000.  The amendment would be made and the Financial Regulations circulated to all members before the Full Council meeting on November 2nd.
2017/06
Review of Allotment Fees

The fees were reviewed and it was noted that these had not been increased for several years.  An increase of £2.50 per allotment was agreed.


Proposed:
Cllr Young


Seconded:
Cllr Dawson


That the annual allotment fee be increased from April 2018 to £27.50 including insurance.
2017/07
Review of Cemetery Fees


It was noted that the cemetery fees had not changed since 2011.  It was agreed that these be increased by 10%.


Proposed:
Cllr Dawson


Seconded:
Cllr Riley


That the cemetery fees be increased by 10% for all categories.
2017/08
2018-19 Budget – preliminary discussion – wish lists/new projects


All budget headings were looked at and discussed.  It was felt that some adjustment to the individual headings was necessary particularly in relation to the Millennium Green but the overall total budget would probably not be affected.  It was noted that the Section 137 budget should be increased to allow for the Sports Taster Sessions provision during the summer holidays and also in the hope that other groups and organisations would come forward for small grants.  The Clerk would issue the draft budget (first look) with the Agenda for Full Council.


There were no known new projects going forward.  A full risk assessment of Council’s assets had been carried out prior to the meeting and it was noted that none needed obvious attention.  Cllr Weitzel stated that this was largely due to Council’s approach regarding maintenance and that thanks should go to Cllr Gatward for his management of these.
2017/09
2018-19 Precept


This would be looked at in more detail at the next meeting.
2017/10
The meeting closed at 9.05pm and next meeting date confirmed as Monday, November 20th, 2017 at 7.45 pm
*********************************
2017/2024
To approve payments & sign cheques



The following payments were approved
101381
Paul Marshall
Village Maintenance

£390.00

101382
Barney Warner
Village Maintenance

£392.00

101383
Charlie Vince
Tree Works (MG)


£924.00

101384
Offord Darcy with Offord Cluny PCC



Neighbourhood Watch & Hall Hire


£150.00

101385
Hunts DC

Summer Sports


£1671.98

101386
Mrs J Stanbridge
Salary



£480.03

101387
John Cobb

Balance of Invoice


£0.80p

101388
Antony Abbs
Sept Grass Cutting

£680.00

101389
Practical Ecology
Tree Inspections MG

£420.00

101390
Centrewire

Disabled Gate MG


£357.60
To be signed at the meeting:

The following payments were approved and cheques signed

101391
Barney Warner
Village Maintenance

£168.00


101392
Paul Marshall
Village Maintenance

£520.00


101393
St Neot’s Museum
Annual Donation


£30.00


101394
All Saints Church
Annual Grant


£1000.00


101395
Mrs J Stanbridge
Salary



£480.03

101396
Stephen Moorbey
Village Maintenance

£1854.00

`
101397
Tolly Cobbold
Remembrance Wreaths

£84.00
2017/2025
Leisure & Amenities



Cllr Gatward reports on the recent L&A meeting and confirmed that 99% of 

the scheduled works had been completed. 



Cllr Weitzel commented on how easy the village asset register walk had been 

this year due to the ongoing maintenance plan put in place by Cllr Gatward 

and thanked Cllr Gatward for his work on this. 



Since the meeting, The Clerk had obtained the cost of purchasing a second-

hand portaloo for the Recreation Ground and confirmed that this was 


£200.00.  It was unanimously agreed to go ahead with the purchase.

Minutes of a meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the Church Rooms, Offord Darcy at 7.00pm on Monday, October 23, 2017 followed by a meeting of the Finance, Risk and General Purposes Committee

Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Weitzel, Dawson, Riley, Gillbanks, Eayrs & Clerk

Open Forum

No public present
2017/533
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllr Holdsworth
2017/534
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None
2017/535
Approval of Minutes dated September 25, 2017


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2017/536
Matters Arising from previous Minutes (information only)


All contained within current Agenda
2017/537
Millennium Green


537.1
Grass Cutting



It was noted that the previous specialist grass cutting contractor 
had indicated that he was no longer available.  An alternative 
had been provided but despite several attempts contact had not 
been made.  As time was running out before the MG would be 
too wet to take machinery on it was agreed that the grass would 
not be cut this year.


537.2
Update on agreed maintenance/repairs



Cllr Gatward provided members with an update regarding all 
outstanding works.  Most had been completed and dates 
provided by contractors for those still outstanding. It was noted 
that the disabled access gate had now been installed.
2017/538
Recreation Ground



538.1
Request for permanent Portaloo




Prices for the hire of this had been provided but a suggestion 


also made that it could be more cost effective to purchase a 



second hand unit and contract the cleaning/emptying.  The Clerk 


was asked to obtain prices for this alternative.



538.2
Request to hold silent cinema on RG




In principle Councillors did not object to this idea and wished to 


support any fund raising efforts but more detail was needed to 


ensure planning regulations were adhered to.  The Clerk was 


asked to make contact.



538.3
Plastic Mesh installation for additional parking




It was agreed that a date for this and the laying of gravel would 


be organised once the gravel had been collected by Cllr Eayrs.



538.4
Order/delivery & laying of gravel




As per 538.3 above.
2017/539
Allotments


All was noted to be in good order.  All tenants have now paid.  The 


changeover for the tenant from Allotment 10 to Allotment 11 had still 

not taken place and it was agreed to ask the current tenant holder of 

Allotment 10 to vacate by Monday, November 6th.
2017/540
Cemetery


There were no issues at the cemetery and all was in good order.
2017/541
St Peter’s Churchyard


A request had been received for works to be carried out to some of the 

war graves before November 11.  Cllr Gillbanks offered to carry out this 

work if he could and if not Cllr Gatward would do it.  Cllr Gillbanks 


mentioned that there was a lot of badger activity recently.
2017/542
General Village Maintenance



542.1
Update on requested Highways actions




A response had been received from the highways officer 



following his recent walk around the village with Cllr Gatward.  It 


appeared that the manhole cover in Graveley Road would be 


receiving attention and this news was welcomed.  Some of the 


other issues were also being addressed.  




The Clerk informed the meeting that an officer from the 



Environment Agency would be visiting the overgrown areas 



around the Mill Bridges.
2017/543
Any other Parish issues



Cllr Gillbanks raised the issue of planting daffodils at the entrance to 

Offord Darcy to join those already done.  It was agreed that this was a 

good idea and Cllr Gatward would look info purchasing/planting these.
2017/544
The meeting closed at 7.45pm and next meeting date confirmed as Monday November 20, 2017

***************************************

2017/2026
Planning


The Local Plan draft document was discussed at some length and it was 


agreed that the Clerk should comment on all of the land applications within 

the Parish on behalf of the Council.  The following comments were registered 

on the HDC Website.

Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council has always supported small scale development within the parish. However, if all the proposed development sites in this document were allowed to go ahead, the total extra number of additional properties would be in excess of 200.  At present there are approximately 600 properties in the Parish so this additional 200 would increase that number by 33% and the limited services that currently exist would be overwhelmed.   The Parish has one pub, a very small 'local' shop and a bus which runs twice a week.  Other services such as GP, dentist and a larger shop are located in Buckden, which itself is struggling to cope and will be under tremendous pressure once the new development is built there. The additional trains using the railway line which runs through the Offords mean that at peak times the level crossing can be closed for 35 minutes every hour which exacerbates traffic issues.  To add the possibility of additional vehicles before the level crossing is closed and a bridge provided (long term plan of Network Rail) seems very short sighted.  It is felt that one of the proposals could be accommodated, together with the various infill sites, but not all.
2017/2027
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if 


available)


Cllr Weitzel confirmed he would be attending the A14 One Year Celebration 

event in Huntingdon.
2017/2028
Network Rail- Anglia Level Crossings (update if available)


No update available
2017/2029
Councillor Reports


Cllr Gatward asked the Clerk to check if HDC/Luminous were going to 


complete the hedge cutting at the bungalow behind the shops in the High 


Street.


Cllr Young asked if the Cats Eyes removed for the resurfacing on Paxton 


Road were going to be replaced.  It was confirmed that this was not 


scheduled.



Cllr Dawson asked if there were any grants that could contribute towards a 

resident’s Motobility vehicle.  Clerk to look into this.



Cllr Dawson asked asked whether the Ouse Valley Walk was accessible.  It 

was confirmed that it was.



Cllr Weitzel reported on the HDC Town and Parish Conference that both he 

and Cllr Gillbanks attended.  It was felt that the previous format was more 



successful.
2017/2030
Notices & Correspondence



None
2017/2031
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2017/2032
The meeting closed at 9.30pm and next meeting date confirmed as Thursday December 7, 2017.  The Clerk’s apologies were accepted for this meeting.
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